Faculty Meeting Minutes

November 17, 2004

COM Building Recital Hall 3-5 p.m.

Call to Order

Michael called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m.

Present

Don Bantz, Ron Barnhart, Marty Beagle, Stephen Beck, Amy Betz, Andy Brabban, Eddy Brown, Bill Bruner, Andy Buchman, Jeannie Chandler, Arun Chandra, Caryn Cline, Sally Cloninger, Scott Coleman, Amy Cook, Nancy Cordell, Doranne Crable, Kate Crowe, Betsy Diffendal, Carolyn Dobbs, Peter Dorman, Jacque Ensign, Patricia Finnegan, Terry Ford, Russ Fox, Kevin Francis, Steve Francis, Paul Gallegos, Larry Geri, Mark Harrison, Ruth Hayes, Kevin Hogan, Jan Kido, Ernestine Kimbro, Cheryl Simrell King, Rob Knapp, Betty Kutter, Glenn Landram, Dan Leahy, Bob Leverich, Cheri Lucas Jennings, Lee Lyttle, Jean Mandeberg, Carrie Margolin, David Marr, John McCann, Betty McGovern, Kabby Mitchell, Donald Morisato, Lin Nelson, Steve Norton, Toska Olson, Chuck Pailthorp, Alan Parker, Kitty Parker, John Perkins, Sarah Pedersen, Michael Pfeifer, Julian Pietras, Rita Pougiales, Susan Preciso, Paul Przybylowicz, Les Purce, Frances Rains, Dan Ralph, Bill Ransom, Andrew Reece, Liza Rognas, Martha Rosemeyer, Ratna Roy, Paula Schofield, Doug Schuler, Sherri Shulman, Char Simons, Paul Sparks, Masao Sugiyama, Rebecca Sunderman, Ken Tabbutt, Caroline Tawes, Joe Tougas, Michael Vavrus, Brian Walter, Sherry Walton, Tom Womeldorff, Sandy Yannone, Artee Young and Tony Zaragoza.

Our apologies to anyone we may have missed!  

Minutes

The minutes from October 26th were approved as submitted.

Plato Grant demonstration and application process

Julian Pietras thanked the faculty and the agenda committee for making the time to talk with him and then talked about the Plato grants.  A Plato grant is an internal grant that funds faculty projects in innovative technology.  There is approximately $10,000 per year available for this purpose.  Julian will distribute a call for proposals next week.  Award decisions will be made during the second week of January.  Julian then invited Marty Beagle to talk about the project that he and Clyde Barlow are working on, a buoy that will measure temperature and oxygen content, etc. in environments like the sound.  This buoy will submerge itself below the water, take measurements, and then re-surface to send the collected data.  The University of Washington uses a similar device in Lake Washington that is quite expensive, which each buoy costing $35-50,000 a piece.  The Barlow/Beagle buoy would be much less expensive.  Clyde and Marty are still working on this project.  Julian thanked Marty and urged the faculty to think about submitting proposals.  He also informed them that another Northwest Academic Computing Consortium grant will soon be available.  These range from $10,000 to $30,000.  This information will also be sent out in the coming months.  

Julian also asked the faculty to help with another issue.  Since their recent move, the computer center is now housed in an environment with completely white walls.  He would like to get some art on those walls.  If you have students who are interested in helping, please e-mail Julian.  C & C can pay for some supplies.

Campus Housing Shooting Incident

The faculty talked about the incident, from November 10th, in which a group of students, primarily students of color, were shot at from above by two white students in a dorm room with an AirSoft pellet gun.  The agenda committee asked Phyllis Lane, the Interim Vice President of Students Affairs to apprise them of the situation, but she was not available.  In her absence, Joe Tougas, the Campus Grievance Officer, offered to share what he knew about the situation.  He began by stressing that there is a conflict of interest because he will be involved in adjudicating the violations, and so would not be able to share everything he knew.  Joe began by reading a draft of a letter being sent to housing residents about the incident and the steps being taken in response to it.  The text of this letter reads as follows:

On Wednesday, November 10, Housing staff and Police Services were contacted to respond to an incident where plastic pellets had been shot from a window on an upper floor of A building into an unsuspecting group of students gathered near the bus loop.  Shortly after this incident, there was an altercation between one of those who had been victimized and one of those believed to have shot the pellets out the window.   The college has taken the strongest actions available in response to this incident.  Criminal and grievance process investigations are underway.

In addition, on Tuesday, November 16, two unidentified persons wrote their account of the incident and posted it on glass doors with duct tape throughout the Phase I buildings (A, B, C, and D).  These postings were removed by Housing, not because of content, but because they did not adhere to posting guidelines.  All general postings must be on bulletin boards with the only exceptions being authorized by Housing staff.

All of the individuals directly involved in this incident have been identified and are cooperating with the investigators.  The investigations have determined that the item used to shoot the pellets is a spring-powered plastic pellet play gun, of a type widely available in sporting goods and toy stores under the brand "Airsoft".  

It is important to express to you that while no serious physical harm has been reported, the psychological and emotional impacts of the incident are very real.

This type of incident affects a community’s sense of security.  In addition, Housing acknowledges that there have been other incidents that the community might desire to speak about regarding making the community safe and secure for all of it’s members.  As part of a process of coming together and expressing our voices, we invite you to attend a community meeting tonight, Thursday, November 18.  The gathering will take place from 4:30-6:30 p.m. in the Housing Community Center.  I hope you will join us.

The following points were discussed:

· The letter that was posted and sent out about the incident to the campus was written by two of the students who were shot at.

· The students involved in the shooting have been temporarily suspended and removed from campus.  The college does have the right to summarily suspend students if their actions warrant it.

· Joe stressed that, in holding students accountable for their actions, the Student Code of Conduct process acknowledges the need to assess the impact of incidents on the community, and to respond to that impact, rather than necessarily focusing on punishing offenders.

· Faculty reported that some students of color are now afraid to be on campus.

· There will be a meeting of the students of color tonight.

· Faculty expressed concern that the letter sent to housing residents does not include any reference to race.

· The faculty suggested that a collective faculty statement in response to the incident might be appropriate.

· The faculty asked what was being done to safeguard the students of color on campus.  Joe responded that the normal safety processes, intended to safeguard all students, were in place.  

· Faculty are encouraged to attend either meeting with the students.

· Joe mentioned that there is a group of people who are working on a protocol that would specifically respond to incidents that have a racial dimension to them.  A similar protocol already exists for sexual assault and sexual violence incidents.  Holly Colbert is coordinating the development of the protocol. 

· A variety of suggestions were made about what such a statement would say, leading to the following motion, introduced by Dan Leahy.


Motion: 

In regards to a recent threat to campus safety, the faculty express their deep regret that any student on campus has been threatened, but especially that students of color were recently subjected to this.  We, the faculty, request the Faculty Agenda Committee to maintain direct contact with the appropriate College authorities (e.g., Phyllis Lane) and inform us of developments in the investigative process.  We request the Agenda Committee to inform the Administration of our deep concern.

This motion should be conveyed to the students of color directly in order that they know faculty have taken this stance, and are dismayed that this incident has taken place.

The Motion was passed unanimously.

Arun Chandra will carry this message to the meeting with the students of color tonight.

Debate/Vote on the Extended Education Proposal Motion.

Bill distributed handouts to the faculty: the proposal and an example of the finances of a particular workshop.  There was also a one-page handout that responds to some of the questions that have been asked by faculty.  Bill reviewed the history of the development of EE and the various presentations at faculty meetings and the faculty retreat.  He stressed the following points:

· The dean and staff for EE would always study the costs associated with a particular program and establish a break-even enrollment point.  If enrollment doesn’t reach that point the offering would be canceled and the money refunded.  The worst that could happen would be a break-even.

· The anticipated revenue should be sufficient to cover the fixed costs of the program, – approximately $200,000 a year in administrative costs.  Bill responded that the primary purpose of creating EE at Evergreen is to raise money.  A reasonable target, to be reached by the fifth year, would be in the range of  $400,000 to $500,000 dollars.  Betsy Diffendal mentioned that she was involved in earlier studies of EE, and no colleges were losing money on it.  A pilot run at Evergreen made money.   Carolyn Dobbs added that she was on the EE committee that went out and tried to do some feasibility work and is convinced that the market is there.

· John Perkins expressed his support for the proposal, but proposed two amendments.  First, that the losses shall not exceed $600,000 for the first three years.  Second, responding to concerns about full-time faculty hurting their program teams by taking on additional work to make extra money: no faculty member on full-time contract during the academic year shall be hired in ee until a policy addressing this shall be passed at a regular faculty meeting.  (Currently, faculty teaching full-time would be prevented from doing extra teaching by the faculty handbook.  The prohibition only applies during the academic year.)


The first and second amendments to the proposal:

1) The losses in EE shall not exceed $600,000 during the first three years;

2) No faculty member on a full-time contract shall be hired to teach in Extended Education until a policy pertaining to this issue shall be agreed upon at a regular faculty meeting through an appropriate addition to the faculty handbook.

Bill accepted these two amendments and incorporated them into the proposal.

· Cheryl King mentioned that the MPA program has conducted two symposia in the last two years and interest was overwhelming.  She also asked what summer school profits were used for, and what the faculty could expect to see the profits from EE used for.  Bill responded that summer revenue is used for faculty computers and applied to the negative reserves.  Don Bantz added that his primary intention would be to use the money for Faculty Development.

· Sally Cloninger asked about the specifics of the administrative costs, particularly the .5 deans line and the half-time support person.  Bill responded that the deanery, as it currently exists, cannot absorb this extra work.  Don added that he would like to see the Summer School and EE deans work taken off the state budget. Revenues from EE would allow this to happen.  Sally asked if these costs were on top of the $200,000 or if they are incorporated into the fixed cost estimates.  They are included.

· Bob Leverich asked about wear and tear on facilities like the studios.  Bill responded that he does not project excessive use of the facilities.

· Ken Tabbutt asked about the faculty salary structure.  At the salary levels cited in the examples we may not be able to attract good teachers.  Bill replied that MPA faculty are being paid on a pro-rated basis based on their contract hours, and decisions about salary will have to be figured out gradually as the program moves forward.  

· Paula Schofield expressed her opposition to the idea of faculty in full-time programs teaching in EE.  Her primary concern was about short-changing students.  Bill reminded the faculty that under the current policy they cannot teach in EE, and the amendments proposed by John reinforce that.  Paula replied that she would like a strong cautionary statement about this.

· Peter Dorman asked about the quality of the offerings.  Many institutions offer these programs at a very variable quality, from good to bad and everything in between.  The three-year review should include an assessment of quality.  Bill replied that basing this in academics should adequately prevent quality issues from becoming a problem.  The dean of EE will need to defend the programs in EE to the other deans.


Third amendment to the proposal:

The program will be reviewed after year three and five.

Will be replaced by:

The program will be reviewed after years three and five for quality of offerings as well as financial liability.

Bill accepted the amendment into the proposal.   

· Paul Pryzbylowicz asked if approving this proposal means tacitly approving another .5 dean line.  Don responded that ideally he would like another dean.  He also reminded the faculty that currently, there is no oversight on the quality of summer programs.  Creating a dean’s position as proposed would allow for oversight of both.  Michael added that this approval would be for the period of the pilot program.

· Andy Brabban expressed concern about quality, and that EE classes could carry academic credit and possibly compete with EWS classes, etc.  He also asked, who decides when it is appropriate to offer courses for credit, with the implications this has for Evergreen’s academic reputation.  Bill responded that certain areas of EE, like the professional development offerings for teachers, must award credit.  Teachers, for example, only get credit for the PD if they earn credit.  The intention is not to undermine EWS.  When we do need to award credit in specific areas, we will work with someone like the director of MIT to be sure appropriate standards are met for the awarding of credit.  Andy responded that he still has concerns and would like to know that these concerns will be addressed.  Rob suggested allowing the folks in EE to work this out as they go and then develop additional language if it becomes necessary.

· Tom Womeldorff mentioned that there are really three curriculum deans, and that having this in place can improve the oversight of the summer curriculum.  These things would be coordinated through the deans to protect EWS, the Tacoma program, the graduate programs, etc.  Carolyn added that we already have a process in place for Summer School and that we hire non-Evergreen to teach during the summer, so we know how to go about overseeing this kind of work.  

The question was called.  The Extended Education proposal passed unanimously.

Russ Fox asked the faculty to express their appreciation to Amy Betz for all her work with EE these last few years.

Report on the Faculty Retreat

Michael gave the faculty a report on the retreat.  The agenda committee worked from position papers that were written in 1974 with the idea of creating 2004/2005 position papers.  The committee is now working on position papers, primarily generated out of the hot topics discussions.  Sally asked the faculty who are working on papers to please submit them to the committee.  Liza mentioned Ground Hog’s day as a deadline for submission, and will send a reminder.  Tom Womeldorff thanked the agenda committee for all the work they put into the retreat, and stated that the Emeritus discussion was the most memorable event at a faculty retreat moment he’s ever experienced.  Michael added that the conversation would never have taken place without Liza and Sally’s hard work, in particular, and the Provost’s financial support.

Alan Parker informed the faculty that one of the outcomes from the retreat, in response to a hot topics workshop, is work on a recommendation to the President and the Provost to charge a DTF on institutionalizing diversity.  There was also a spontaneous conversation about the concerns of the faculty concerning the future of the college, particularly in view of the results of the last election.  Alan asked Caryn Cline to talk about the work she’s been doing with this.  Caryn has written up a sort of position paper, and has an e-mail list of 15-20 people who she is communicating with in considering a series of events to get the larger community involved in the conversation.  Students from Washpirg and EPIC are included on the list.  In the future, there could be a possible summer institute for faculty who want to include something related to this in their programs.  There is also discussion of having a program like this in the 06-07 curriculum.  Liza added that there are some materials on closed reserve at the library under “democracy and dissent” pulled from the personal reflections of the faculty.

Discussion on Preferred Location for Faculty Meetings

The faculty meeting moved to the Recital Hall in response to feedback after the Governance DTF’s report in the hall last year, at which meeting there was a great turnout.  Since then there have been some complaints from the first two meetings, and this meeting was planned for a lecture hall in Sem 2, but there are environmental concerns from some faculty about that building.  CAB 110 may be absorbed in to the tutoring center, which limits space even further.  The following comments were made:

· The acoustics in the Recital Hall make it difficult for some faculty to be heard.

· Sally mentioned that several options have been considered, including the Longhouse, the Sem II Lecture Halls, etc.

· Cheryl noted that she has fit over 100 people in the Sem II lecture halls and added that the problem in the recital hall is the lack of interaction, that the meeting tends to become very performative.  She also mentioned that the acoustics in the Longhouse are problematic.
· Joe Tougas suggested that if the faculty brought a few racks of chairs in and moved down closer to the stage, the meeting would be more interactive.

· Lee Lyttle suggested that the environmental problems in Sem II may be alleviated by the cooking off of gases by the heating system this winter.

· Tom Womeldorff suggested that the faculty trust the Agenda Committee to handle this.  Rob Knapp added that if the back doors were locked, people would be more likely to sit down low.

Winter Quarter

Michael reminded the faculty that Sam Schrager and the Narrative Evaluation DTF will come back to the faculty with their report during Winter Quarter.  Michael adjourned the meeting at 4:42 p.m.
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